
 
  

                                                            

FPS Bulletin 52 – December 2021 

Welcome to issue 52 of the Firefighters’ Pensions Schemes bulletin.  

We hope that readers remain safe and well. We would like to offer our thanks to all 
colleagues for their help and support during what has been another challenging year.  

In finest December bulletin tradition, Eunice Heaney has kindly provided an 
illustration perfectly capturing some of the challenges we’ve faced and are continuing 
to face.  

We wish all readers a very merry Christmas and happy New Year. 
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If you are looking for information on a certain topic, issue and content indexes are 
held on the main bulletin page of the website and are updated following each new 
issue. 

If you have any comments on this bulletin or suggested items for future issues, 
please email bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk.  

In a new test feature this month, we bring you details of two job vacancies within the 
UK FPS community. If you have a job you would like to advertise in the bulletin, 
please email bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk.  
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Calendar of events 

Please see below a calendar of upcoming events relevant to the Firefighters’ 
Pension Schemes. Only those events which are hyperlinked are currently available 
to book. If you have any events you would like to be included in a future bulletin, 
please email bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk. 

Table 1: Calendar of events 

Event  Date 

FPS coffee morning  11 and 25 January 2022 

North East regional group 16 February 2021 

LGA Annual Fire Conference and 
Exhibition 

15 – 16 March 2022 

SAB 24 March 2022 

SAB 23 June 2022 

SAB 8 September 2022 

SAB 8 December 2022 

FPS 

Immediate Detriment Framework update 
Readers will be aware that on 29 November 2021 the Home Office withdrew its 
informal and non-statutory guidance on processing certain kinds of immediate 
detriment case ahead of legislation, with immediate effect. That withdrawal was 
accompanied by an HM Treasury note and Home Office statement on funding.    

The Immediate Detriment Framework guidance to FRAs available on the age 
discrimination page of the FPS Regulations and Guidance website has been 
updated. Log-in details are required to access the page and can be provided to 
practitioners and administrators only.  

If you are taking decisions on immediate detriment cases following the withdrawal of 
the guidance, you should speak to your FRA’s Nominated Contact. 

Technical query log 
The current log of queries and responses is available on the FPS Regulations and 
Guidance website. The queries have been anonymised and divided into topics. The 
log is updated monthly in line with the bulletin release dates.  

No new queries have been added this month.  

mailto:bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk
mailto:bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk?subject=Please%20add%20me%20to%20the%20coffee%20morning%20invite%20list
https://lgaevents.local.gov.uk/lga/frontend/reg/thome.csp?pageID=464268&eventID=1350&CSPCHD=000001000000QnfdBuBfy5LMATI6FWcCe32OfSIJUibP_i0C9T
https://lgaevents.local.gov.uk/lga/frontend/reg/thome.csp?pageID=464268&eventID=1350&CSPCHD=000001000000QnfdBuBfy5LMATI6FWcCe32OfSIJUibP_i0C9T
https://www.fpsregs.org/index.php/member-area/age-discrimination-remedy-restricted
https://www.fpsregs.org/index.php/member-area/age-discrimination-remedy-restricted
https://www.fpsregs.org/images/admin/Technical-query-log-30-November-2021.pdf
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FPS England SAB updates 

FRA remedy self-assessment survey research report and Chair’s Christmas 
message  
We are pleased to bring you this year-end message from Joanne Livingstone, chair 
of the FPS England Scheme Advisory Board, which announces the publication of the 
outcomes of the FRA remedy self-assessment survey: 

“Dear friends & colleagues,  

The Scheme Advisory Board (SAB) is pleased to be able to share with you the 
results of the survey undertaken by the SAB secretariat in order to provide us with 
insights into the current administration arrangements and the challenges being faced 
by FRAs, in the light of both business as usual and remedy based challenges.  

FRA remedy self-assessment survey research report  

We would like to thank you all for engaging with the survey and making the time to 
share your plans and thoughts with us. You will see that this has led to 
recommendations being made for both the SAB and other stakeholders. There are a 
number of recommendations in each of the key areas of future administration 
arrangements and for individual elements of remedy, namely data; contributions; 
processes; information, communications and coordination; knowledge, capability and 
capacity. 

The SAB is well aware of the challenges and amount of work required to implement 
the various remedies and we expect that this risk will be prominent in your corporate 
risk registers. The SAB secretariat will be sending your individual responses to you, 
to benchmark against the overall average and we hope that this will help you to 
identify any areas for further focus to ensure that all FRAs have full project plans for 
the different teams required. 

With regard to the communication challenges, the SAB hopes to provide assistance 
by making available a range of generic scenarios and some information videos in the 
coming months. Our committees have been busy working on this and are also 
looking at ways to ensure that the information resources are reaching the right 
people. All feedback is very welcome. 

We know from the survey that the ticking timeclock is a concern. It does not seem a 
full year since I penned my first Christmas letter to you but we are already 
approaching the festive season so I thought I would also use this opportunity to 
reflect a little on the year’s work. The year has been dominated by consultations and, 
in most but not all matters, their outcomes. The predominantly new Home Office 
pensions team has provided considerable engagement. We have all spent time 
considering the topics of remedy, 2016 valuations, and future valuation methodology 
for the cost cap and funding purposes.  Meanwhile the pandemic has continued, 
though we are hoping that the main SAB meetings will be able to start to have a 
physical meeting element. 

https://www.fpsboard.org/images/PDF/Surveys/FRA-remedy-self-assessment-research-report-December-2021.pdf
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There have been changes in the SAB membership during the year.  And, of course, 
you will also be aware of the departure of Clair Alcock to be Head of Police Pensions 
and the promotion of Claire Hey to be our Senior Adviser. This has left the Bluelight 
Team temporarily reduced in numbers and I would particularly like to thank Claire for 
working so hard to fill the void. I look forward to welcoming the new recruits when 
they are on board.  

I would like also to thank my follow SAB members, the SAB committee Chairs and all 
those involved in the Fire Pension committees, for their invaluable contributions and 
impressive knowledge and willingness to work through the issues.   

 So happy reading of the survey and best wishes to you all for the festive season.  

Joanne Livingstone. Chair, English Firefighters' Pension Scheme Advisory Board” 

Open letter from SAB to HMT on withdrawal of ID guidance 
On 29 November 2021, the Home Office withdrew its informal and non-statutory 
guidance on processing certain kinds of immediate detriment case ahead of 
legislation, with immediate effect. The decision to withdraw the guidance was 
indicated as being based on HM Treasury’s best assessment on the advisability of 
processing immediate detriment cases. 

The Board has written an open letter to HM Treasury on the withdrawal of the 
guidance to request more information on the risks and uncertainties mentioned in 
their assessment.  

SAB SMA committee vacancy  
The Board continues to carry a vacancy on the Scheme Management and 
Administration (SMA) committee for an FRA LPB representative. The main 
objectives of the committee are to provide guidance to the SAB to understand the 
value and cost of administration and to consider how scheme managers and 
administrators can best be supported by identifying best practice. 

This is a great opportunity for an LPB member to get more involved with governance 
at a national level and represent the views of the sector. 

The required commitment is usually three to four meetings per year, and these are 
currently being held virtually. If you are interested in sitting on the committee or 
would like more information, please email bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk.  

Other News and Updates 

Appointment to the Bluelight Team 
Following a successful recruitment campaign, we are delighted to announce that 
Claire Johnson has been appointed to the Bluelight Team in the role of Firefighters’ 
Pensions Adviser (Employers) and will join the LGA on 24 January 2022. 

  

https://www.fpsregs.org/images/Age-discrimination/HMT-withdrawal-of-HO-immediate-detriment-guidance-29-November-2021.pdf
https://www.fpsregs.org/images/Age-discrimination/HMT-withdrawal-of-HO-immediate-detriment-guidance-29-November-2021.pdf
https://www.fpsboard.org/images/PDF/Boarddocs/Remedy/FPS-SAB-letter-to-HMT-re-withdrawal-of-ID-guidance-17-December-2021.pdf
https://www.fpsboard.org/images/PDF/Boarddocs/Remedy/FPS-SAB-letter-to-HMT-re-withdrawal-of-ID-guidance-17-December-2021.pdf
https://www.fpsboard.org/index.php/board-committees/scheme-management-and-administration
https://www.fpsboard.org/index.php/board-committees/scheme-management-and-administration
mailto:bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk
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Claire has 12 years’ public service pension experience, in the LGPS and Firefighters’ 
Pension Schemes. Claire commenced Local Government employment in 2010 at 
West Yorkshire Pension Fund, before moving to West Yorkshire Fire and Rescue 
Service in 2016 where she has undertaken the role of Pensions Manager.  

Claire’s role at the LGA is to provide support to FRAs and FPS practitioners. In 
addition, Claire will lead the development of national FPS communications.  

Vacancy at West Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Service  
Claire’s arrival at the LGA leaves a vacancy for a Pensions Manager at West 
Yorkshire FRS. You can find out more about the role on the WYFRS careers 
webpage.  

The closing date for applications is 16 January 2022 and interviews will take place 
week commencing 24 January 2022.  

Claire would be happy to have an informal chat with anybody interested in the role, 
please email claire.johnson@westyorksfire.gov.uk to organise this. 

Vacancy at North Wales Fire and Rescue Service  
Please find below details of a current vacancy for Senior Pensions Officer which is 
open to existing North Wales FRS employees and external applicants. The closing 
date for receipt of application forms is 12.00 noon on 14 January 2022. 

Advert for Senior Pensions Officer 

Recruitment information pack for Senior Pensions Officer  

The application form can be found on the Current Vacancies page of the North 
Wales FRS website. 

PDP December newsletter 
The Pensions Dashboards Programme (PDP) has published its December 
newsletter. The newsletter includes links to:  

• the PDP director’s blog reflecting on programme activity over 2021 

• a press release confirming the selection of three potential dashboard 
providers 

• the Pensions Administration Standards Association (PASA) guidance on data 
matching 

• the monthly technical newsletter from the PDP’s technical architecture team. 

New TPO resources 
The Pensions Ombudsman (TPO) has published the following resources for service 
users on its website: 

• Unacceptable behaviour policy 

• Accessibility policy 

• Determination factsheet 

https://isw.changeworknow.co.uk/west_yorkshire_fire_and_rescue_service/vms/e/careers/positions/dvz9DDDDznUz1OrpEkCtux
https://isw.changeworknow.co.uk/west_yorkshire_fire_and_rescue_service/vms/e/careers/positions/dvz9DDDDznUz1OrpEkCtux
mailto:Claire.johnson@westyorksfire.gov.uk
https://www.northwalesfire.gov.wales/media/340282/2-advert-senior-pensions-officer-e.pdf
https://www.northwalesfire.gov.wales/media/340285/4-recruitment-booklet-senior-pensions-officer.pdf
https://www.northwalesfire.gov.wales/about-us/recruitment-and-vacancies/vacancies/
https://mailchi.mp/maps/pdp-dec-newsletter?e=edbe0a2893
https://mailchi.mp/maps/pdp-dec-newsletter?e=edbe0a2893
https://www.pensions-ombudsman.org.uk/publication/unacceptable-behaviour-policy-0
https://www.pensions-ombudsman.org.uk/publication/accessibility-policy-0
https://www.pensions-ombudsman.org.uk/publication/determination-factsheet
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HMRC 

Enrolment on MPS 
HMRC have recently been in touch with the Bluelight team to encourage FRAs who 
may be having difficulty enrolling on the Managing Pension Schemes (MPS) service 
to use the step-by-step guide that was issued to them by email on 25 August 2021. A 
copy can be provided on request – please email bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk.   

If authorities are still experiencing difficulties, they should email 
john.curtis@hmrc.gov.uk to arrange a call to talk through the process. 

Events 

FPS coffee mornings 
Our MS Teams coffee mornings are continuing every second Tuesday. The informal 
sessions lasting up to an hour allow practitioners to catch up with colleagues and 
hear a brief update on FPS issues from the LGA Bluelight team.  

The last session of the year took place on 21 December 2021. We will reconvene on 
11 January 2022. 

We are pleased to include the presentations from recent sessions below: 

21 December 2021 – Christmas coffee morning 

If you do not already receive the meeting invitations and would like to join us, please 
email bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk. Please note that attendance at the coffee 
mornings is generally restricted to FPS practitioners and managers. 

Legislation 

SI  Reference title 

2021/1308 The Occupational Pensions (Revaluation) Order 2021 

2021/1319 The State Pension Debits and Credits (Revaluation) Order 2021 

2021/1320 The State Pension Revaluation for Transitional Pensions Order 2021 

2021/1394 The Pension Schemes Act 2021 (Commencement No. 5) Regulations 
2021 

  

mailto:bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk
mailto:john.curtis@hmrc.gov.uk
https://www.fpsregs.org/images/Events/Coffee-mornings/Coffee-morning-21-December-2021-Christmas-coffee.pdf
mailto:bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk?subject=Please%20add%20me%20to%20the%20coffee%20morning%20invite%20list
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2021/1308/contents/made
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2021/1319/contents/made
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2021/1320/contents/made
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2021/1394/contents/made
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2021/1394/contents/made
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Useful links 

• The Firefighters’ Pensions (England) Scheme Advisory Board   
• FPS Regulations and Guidance  

• FPS Member  

• Khub Firefighters Pensions Discussion Forum  

• FPS1992 guidance and commentary  

• The Pensions Regulator Public Service Schemes   

• The Pensions Ombudsman  

• HMRC Pensions Tax Manual  

• LGA pensions website 

• LGPS Regulations and Guidance 

• LGPC Bulletins 

• LGPS member site 

• Scottish Public Pensions Agency - Firefighters 

• Welsh Government Fire circulars 

Contact details  

Claire Hey (Senior Pension Adviser) 
Telephone: 07825 731 924 
Email: claire.hey@local.gov.uk  

Kevin Courtney (NPCC Pensions Adviser) 
Telephone: 020 7664 3202 
Email: kevin.courtney@local.gov.uk  

Copyright 

Copyright remains with Local Government Association (LGA). This bulletin may be 

reproduced without the prior permission of LGA provided it is not used for 

commercial gain, the source is acknowledged and, if regulations are reproduced, the 

Crown Copyright Policy Guidance issued by HMSO is adhered to. 

  

http://www.fpsboard.org/
http://www.fpsregs.org/
https://fpsmember.org/
https://khub.net/group/thefirefighterspensionsdiscussionforum
http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20120919152859tf_/http:/www.communities.gov.uk/fire/firerescueservice/firefighterpensions/firefighterspensionscheme/
http://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk/public-service-schemes.aspx
https://www.pensions-ombudsman.org.uk/
https://www.gov.uk/hmrc-internal-manuals/pensions-tax-manual
https://www.local.gov.uk/our-support/workforce-and-hr-support/local-government-pensions
https://www.lgpsregs.org/
https://lgpsregs.org/bulletinsetc/bulletins.php
https://www.lgpsmember.org/
https://pensions.gov.scot/firefighters
https://gov.wales/fire-circulars
mailto:claire.hey@local.gov.uk
mailto:kevin.courtney@local.gov.uk
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Disclaimer 

The information contained in this bulletin has been prepared by the Bluelight 

Pensions team, part of the Local Government Association (LGA). It represents the 

views of the team and should not be treated as a complete and authoritative 

statement of the law. Readers may wish, or will need, to take their own legal advice 

on the interpretation of legislation. No responsibility whatsoever will be assumed by 

the LGA for any direct or consequential loss, financial or otherwise, damage or 

inconvenience, or any other obligation or liability incurred by readers relying on 

information contained in this bulletin.  

While every attempt is made to ensure the accuracy of the bulletin, it would be 

helpful if readers could bring any perceived errors or omissions to the attention of the 

Bluelight team by emailing bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk. 

 

mailto:bluelight.pensions@local.gov.uk
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